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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 
ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 
TUESDAY, MARCH 27, 2018 

 

MINUTES 

 CHAIRMAN ROBERT SALKA, called the Public Hearing and Regular Meeting of the Southington 

Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the John Weichsel 

Municipal Center at 196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with the following members in 

attendance: 

 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Matthew O’Keefe, Joseph Pugliese & Joseph LaPorte  

 Others: David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner        

 Absent:   Ron Bohigian, Ryan Rogers, Alternates 

 

 A quorum was determined. 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by everyone in attendance. 

 Vice Chairman Jeffrey Gworek explained the procedure to be followed in the presentation of an 

appeal and advised should their appeal be approved they file with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as 

they receive the formal approval in the mail before starting any work.  You have one year to begin the 

project. 

 Mr. Gworek further explained this is a super majority vote board and you need four affirmative 

votes for your appeal to be approved. 

 Mr. Gworek also explained all public hearings heard this evening would have a vote this evening.  

You will need a four to one, super majority vote to approve your appeal.  So, you are welcome to stay 

for the regular meeting to hear the decision on your appeal. 

 

ROBERT SALKA, Chair, presiding: 

5. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve as presented which Mr. LaPorte seconded.  Motion 

passed unanimously on a voice vote. 
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6. PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS: 

 A. APPEAL #6304A, Application of Anchor Sign, Inc/Callie Robertson seeking a variance to 

allow more than three attached signs as well as an increase in allowed square footage of sign area under 

Sections 13-05.C.1 and 3 and 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 801 Queen Street, (Chick-Fil-A) property 

of East Queen, LLC in a B zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please state their name and address for the 

record, please? 

 JOSH MULLBRADY:   Josh Mullbrady with Anchor Sign, 2001 Summerville Avenue, Charleston, 

South Carolina. 

 I’d like to thank the board for hearing our appeal tonight first of all.   Being from South Carolina, 

I’d like to recognize the UCONN Women.   I hope you guys --- 

 THE CHAIR:   Coming to the game. 

 MR. MULLBRADY:  I hope you will be a little bit more merciful on me than they were last night. 

 (Chuckles) 

 I do have Mike Hartman here with me, as well.   He is the local owner / operator.   And, as you 

know Chick-Fil-A opened a new restaurant on Queen Street in January.  It has seen a tremendous 

response from the Southington community.  It’s been an amazing adventure and a ride for these guys. 

 And, as a result of the popularity and the tremendous response that we’ve seen to the opening 

of this restaurant, we’ve come across some hardships and some things that have come as a concern to 

us and to Chick-Fil-A and to Mike specifically as the operator with some of the things that he has seen 

here with response to traffic flow patterns, trying to find the restaurant and things of that nature. 

 So, Mike is going to come up here and we’re going to show you guys a PowerPoint that we kind 

of put together and we’ll be happy to answer any questions that you may have before the floor is open 

for public comment. 

 MIKE HARTMAN:  Thanks, Josh.   Mike Hartman, owner / operator of the Chick-Fil-A as Josh 

stated.  The address is 801 Queen Street, Southington, CT. 

 I’ve a handout but I am also going to put the display on the screen, as well. 

 (Handed out to the board.) 

 (Pause, pause) 

 Just really quick we’ll just go through the objectives of why we are here which Josh just outlined 

and the hardship opportunities.  The current view of how we see it, the proposed view of what we are 

talking about and some of the concerns that Josh was kind of touching on. 

 Again, we’re here to get a variance so we can get a sign.  As you can see, the logo Chick-Fil-A 

which is our trademark logo.  We have that on three of the sides and we’re asking for it to go on the 
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south side of the building so you can see it coming off of I-84.  And, right now, there is really no 

recognition from that perspective.   

 So, we are looking to try to help with our brand recognition and then make it easier for our 

guests to find where we are actually located. 

 So, I’m going to kind of hit a couple of these points here again.   We are talking about a traffic 

pattern.  Later in the presentation, I am going to kind of show what the desirable traffic pattern is and 

what we’re experiencing. 

 So, I will kind of walk through that real quick.  We are finding that people are ignoring the flow 

that is currently outlined.  Even though there are signs posted and things like that, what we’re finding is 

that when a guest comes off of I-84 and typically they’re not the ones familiar with the Southington 

area, so I have two billboards that I’ve posted.  One is in Waterbury and one which is as you are going 

east bound and one west bound which is just off Exit 35.   So, I’m trying to attract guests that are going 

from the New York market going to Boston and vice-a-versa and even to the Hartford market. 

 We’re fairly new here and we’re trying to get the attraction to Chick-Fil-A and we are also trying 

to get people to come to Southington, as well.  There are a lot of opportunities.  The reason I can say 

that is a lot of people didn’t realize there was so much here in Southington itself.  So, this is really kind of 

helping --- not only for my benefit, but also trying to help the town out, as well. 

 We think that this would help them find us when they’re here. 

 Again, I’m putting in an investment of roughly $60,000 for one billboard.  And, the last thing I 

want to do is as they come off the exit they can’t find us and they go somewhere else.  So, I really want 

to try to help reduce --- I want to maximize my investment on this and stuff. 

 So, there is two signs that I have out there.  Two billboards. 

 Again, the attraction is to bring in more business.   Not just for Chick-Fil-A.   Obviously, I have a 

vested interest and I want them to come to Chick-Fil-A, but I think once they get to know the town 

maybe more so that may expand into other areas, as well.   So, I think that is a side benefit on helping 

my case here. 

 And, obviously the last thing I want to do is, I’m doing the advertising and they’re going 

somewhere else because they find it difficult to find us.  That’s what is happening.  They don’t see us.  

They recognize a store there and either due to safety issues or --- and again, I’ll try to talk through that 

in a few minutes --- or they just go somewhere else that is easier for them. 

 Anyway, there are the opportunities that I see that we have here and some of the hardships 

that we have out there. 

 So, right now, the current view, this is coming or going northbound on Queen Street off of I-84.  

So, the first light or the first exhibit on the left is from the traffic light where you typically should come 

in.  So, that’s the view that you can see.  You see in the distance, you can see Chick-Fil-A but it is pretty 

blank.  You don’t see Chick-Fil-A’s sign where we would typically see it in a traditional Chick-Fil-A 

building. 
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 The next one on the right is the entrance right before where you come in.  Again, it is pretty 

hard to see where Chick-Fil-A is.  There is really not a whole lot of recognition that you have there.  And, 

what we’re looking for and you’ll see in the next slide is right above the drive-thru which is that white 

kind of pillar look going all the way up, that’s where we would be looking to put Chick-Fil-A.   Because it 

would be obvious so you can see it on the left side and it will be much more apparent that that is where 

Chick-Fil-A is at.  

 Obviously, those that are familiar with Chick-Fil-A would recognize that and I think as our brand, 

guys we are here, that’s going to continue to be more of a brand recognition as we go. 

 So, this is kind of the proposed right now.  We have the sign on the front, so on the left side 

where the Chick-Fil-A signage is at, that’s Queen Street there are on the left.  So, when you pull in, to the 

right, that’s where we are proposing to put the Chick-Fil-A, right above.  Maybe a smaller signage in 

relation to what you see in the front.   So, the square footage would be much smaller because the face is 

smaller so we wouldn’t be looking for as large.   

 I think that is safe to say or would it be the same size? 

 MR. MULLBRADY:   On the drawings we show the same size, the 60-inch letter set which is what 

we have on the other elevation.  To Mike’s point, you know, we could go to a smaller scale if it is 

acceptable to the board.  We just showed the 60-inch because it would be uniform with the other letters 

as well as, you know, ask for as much as you can and then see what you can get.  Right? 

 (Chuckles) 

 MR. HARTMAN:  So, and again, we are not really trying to set a precedence here.  We recognize 

that even though it’s a variance, that we’ve found that there are other local businesses that are set up 

this way, as well. 

 I’m just showing a different view here.  This is kind of looking straight at it.  This would be from 

the view if you were at the New Mission Bar-B-Que which is going to (inaudible).  If you are staring right 

at it, that’s how it would look as you are pulling in. 

 So, I talked a little bit about the traffic patterns.  So, it’s probably a little hard to see and your 

exhibits probably show it a little better.  Again, you’re facing, if you are going northbound on Queen 

Street, the green arrow is the preferred way. 

 Where the arrow starts, right at the bottom, is where the traffic light is.  So, you can also go in 

that way.   But from that point there is no signage and nothing there to tell you to turn here to go to 

Chick-Fil-A, which is fine because you have that entrance when you come up to Chick-Fil-A.  But again, 

you don’t really see it until you are on top of it. 

 So, the green arrow is the preferred way.  What is happening is we’re seeing a lot of cases --- 

I’ve witnessed it and our guests are    telling us, as well, when they go past it, so I have two paths in the 

red.  So, you can take the one that’s on the right to get past it and then when they get to red light where 

Outback is and that shopping center, you turn right.  They can do one of two things.  They can do a loop 

and come back out or what I’ve seen is they continue to go around the Outback and they’re cutting 

across the median that’s there between the two parking lots.  
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 I was actually out on the drive-thru and I saw a pickup truck drive thru and there’s tracks that 

exemplify that.   So, that is obviously a problem. 

 But if they do turn around and come back thru, they come back down and then they’re again, 

where the green arrow is, you are not allowed to turn left there.   And, at that point, they recognize that 

this is the Chick-Fil-A and I’m going to go into it. 

 So now they’re cutting across the traffic pattern.  And, there is nothing really telling them to go 

back down to the bottom of the green and turn left and circle back around.  So, people are cutting thru.  

And, even when people out, again, there are signs to turn right, but they’re cutting and turning left.  

There are some challenges around the traffic pattern. 

 I don’t want to be associated when there is accidents when people coming to Chick-Fil-A don’t 

come to Chick-Fil-A because it is dangerous.  Potentially dangerous if you can’t find it. 

 So that’s kind of the traffic patterns that we are experiencing right now.  We’re recognizing if we 

could get early recognition we could avoid some of that.  The last thing we want to do is make it   

difficult for our potential guests to come to our restaurant. 

 And, just kind of talking with some of the local guests, Aldi and Outback, they are fully 

supportive if we went and got additional signs.  They don’t see an issue.  And, actually, they welcome it.  

Especially Aldi because we’re sharing a parking lot and if they’re coming to Chick-Fil-A --- ooh --- why 

don’t we do some grocery shopping while we are here.  So, that’s it. 

 Anyway, open it up for questions or anything else you want to add to that? 

 MR. MULLBRADY:  No. Again, just to Mike’s point with the issue --- when he and I first began the 

conversation I was asking him kind of like, what are the obstacles you’re seeing.  You’ve only been open 

for going on three months now.  The tremendous response they’ve seen have brought these things to 

the attention, the forefront whereas hey, you know, we thought we were good based on what we have 

now, but if we can get attention on this building sooner, again like he said, the last thing he wants to do 

or Chick-Fil-A wants to do as a company, is contribute to traffic patterns that are hazardous or you know 

causing undue strain on the public services here in Southington whether that is to law enforcement or 

whoever else has to come out  and deal with those situations as they arise. 

 That’s all I want to add to this presentation. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  How many signs are currently on the building, two? 

 MR. MULLBRADY:   Uh, three. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You have one on the east side? 

 MR. HARTMAN:  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, you have one on the west side which is the street, correct? 

 MR. HARTMAN:   Correct. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, you have one on the north side which you’d see coming down the street, 

correct? 
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 MR. HARTMAN:  That is correct. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, you are looking, and you have one on the east side which is in the parking 

lot. 

 MR. HARTMAN:  Correct.   Essentially, our front of the store based on how the store is laid out.   

The backside is west, facing Queen Street and the entryway into our store, which is the front of our 

store, is on the east side. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:   But I guess my concern would be if you took the one from the east side and 

moved it to the south side then anyone coming from any angle would see the building, correct? 

 MR. HARTMAN:  That is correct.   And, that is what we’re trying to also achieve by putting --- by 

adding a sign on the drive thru side. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But could you move the one from the east to the south?   Then you have the 

visibility from everybody coming.   Because anybody else has already gone by your sign, can already see 

your building, and there is just exiting the parking lot at a slow speed. 

 MR. HARTMAN:  And, I agree with that to a certain percent.  I guess Chick-Fil-A’s standard is they 

want the Chick-Fil-A logo at the front of the building.   It’s a welcoming.  Welcome to Chick-Fil-A.   Here it 

is.  There is no hidden bones about it.    So, it really kind of goes against the Chick-Fil-A standard.   They 

want all their frontage to be in the big logo in front of the entryway. 

 MR. MULLBRADY:  I want to add to that.  I’m sorry.  Just this property obviously, you know, is 

somewhat of a smaller property, if you will, in the way that it’s laid out.   And, you know, of course 

Chick-Fil-A also made the decision to open a restaurant there but, that building is situated on that 

property differently.  So that, like Mike said, the standard is to go above the main entry which typically 

would be facing the direction of which we are speaking if it was set up the proper way and laid out on 

the property.  But because of the site plan development and all that stuff, you know, the early stages, 

the building had to be situated in this direction and everything like that. 

 Again., you are correct.    But there’s some nuances here for the way they do things and again, 

you know, we are just asking for primarily some leniency as it relates to the safety and where we are 

now. Because we felt like originally what we had was going to be sufficient.  But now based on what he 

is seeing, you know, that’s why we’re back asking if something different can be done. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, I guess as a follow up, if your visibility is really you want it on the front of 

the building because that’s your standard.  You want to be able to see it coming on the south side of the 

building because you are coming off that way, correct?   

 You want to see it on the north side of the building because you are coming that way. 

 If you took the sign on the west side and moved that to the south side? 

 MR. MULLBRADY:    Again, those are all viable options.  Those things can be done.   Um, as we’re 

here kind of after the fact, that’s an additional cost and building impact to Chick-Fil-A.  They’re going to 

have to replace the (inaudible) and things like that to make it to the standard they uphold. 
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 So again, not saying that those aren’t valid concerns or options, based on where we are now at 

this point, the path of least resistance, I guess, without a better way to say it, without any undue 

additional financial hardship for Mike, or Chick-Fil-A, would be to get the approval to add the additional 

sign. 

 MR. HARTMAN:  And, I am not too excited about taking that sign away from the west side 

because people do see it.  As you can see, the traffic pattern, when they do eventually see it, it’s too 

late.  So, there is value added by having that sign there.  So, it is attracting.  This is the building here. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  But if you had the sign on the south side, I don’t know how many people would 

additionally need to have the one that is on the west side because now, no matter which direction 

you’re coming from on Route 10, you can still identify the building appropriately.   You prefer to have 

the one over the front door and I understand that.  So, I really question the quality or the value of the 

one on the west side. 

 MR. MULLBRADY:  Now, the one on the west side, obviously, the standard or the preference is 

above the main entry. 

 In addition, you are also grabbing those patrons that come out of Aldi’s and come out of the 

guitar place and that shopping center back there and the neighboring shopping center, you are grabbing 

them as they’re coming out as well. 

 So even though it’s not vehicular traffic, you know, that does contribute.  Ideally, you hope they 

would see it and recognize it before they got there.   But if they’re coming out of the guitar store which 

is in the neighboring shopping center, hopefully they can identify that’s Chick-Fil-A and maybe they 

decide to walk across the parking lot on a nice summer day as opposed to getting out and circling 

around and coming in the other way and potentially contributing to the traffic flow issues. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, it could be done.  Right?  

 MR. HARTMAN:  Well, anything can be done. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  It could be done.  Most of your speech has been about your financial hardship 

which this board doesn’t even recognize a financial hardship. 

 MR. MULLBRADY: Well, he brought that to the attention of the --- ideally, traffic is our main 

concern here. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  That’s why moving it from the west side to the south side would alleviate the 

traffic concern because anybody coming off the highway, coming off the street, is going to see the 

building on the south side. 

 You are going to have a sign on the east side which did meet our corporate standards and is at 

the front entrance which would catch anybody coming out of Aldi’s.    

 And, you’d have a sign on the north side that is going to catch anybody coming south on Queen 

Street. 

 MR. HARTMAN:  I think the reason why Chick-Fil-A wanted the sign on the west side is because 

it is the closest to the street and that’s where it gets recognition, as well.   I think they’re trying to get as 
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much recognition because we are new to the area so we are trying to get into the market and we want 

to continue to grow.  So, I think just making sure that we have the signage and recognition.    

 This is their typical standard building.  This is who we are. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Do they typically have signs on all four sides? 

 MR. HARTMAN:  Typically, they do. 

 MR. MULLBRADY:  And typically, the elevation that we’re speaking of, the one on the west, if the 

building were situated properly, would be the rear of the building to my point earlier about how we had 

to situate this building.  So again, that is the least visible in most cases but in this scenario, it is not. 

 MR. HARTMAN:  Because typically we would spin it around where the front entrance would be 

facing Queen Street and it would be pushed back so now your frontage is in between the store and 

Queen Street.   So, that’s where it typically would be.  For whatever reason, it was spun around. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You still have the exposure for that sign that’s on Queen Street. 

 MR. HARTMAN:  You still have the exposure, but typically, --- 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Whether it is turned around or not, you still have the exposure. 

 MR. HARTMAN:  You have your exposure.   Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I think one of the things they’ve got, you know, from my perspective anyway, 

is the very non-intrusive sign.  It’s not this big red --- I’ll use Target as an example.   That’s in your face.   

With the script and the way, the background is --- 

 I can tell you one thing.  I went looking for it.  I mean, I knew where it was, but I actually drove 

by it.  I did not --- and I was coming from the north and I didn’t see the sign.  And, the white pylon sign 

that you’ve got, I think it is red with a white background, I mean, I didn’t see it until after I got by it. 

 So that thing is almost useless as far as what I saw. 

 MR. HARTMAN: I’m with you. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, I agree with you that from a safety standpoint, if I was going to Chick-Fil-A on 

that particular route, I would have done exactly the same thing.  Gone into the Bed, Bath & Beyond 

parking lot and turned around.  I wouldn’t have gone over the curb.  But --- 

 MR. HARTMAN:  I don’t recommend that but people seem to find --- 

 THE CHAIR:  I mean, it is a very non-descript sign so I am not sure we are setting a precedence 

when we do it. 

 And, the way the building is situated, I can understand why they would need it on four sides.  

Even though you are looking at the back side of the building.  To see this back side of the building which 

is facing Queen Street with nothing on it --- you know.  Is it a warehouse?  So, I mean, personally, I don’t 

have a problem with it. 
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 I think from a variance standpoint, I think you’ve got the safety.   I believe you’ve got the very 

unobtrusive sign.   And, I can understand where they are coming from especially coming from --- most of 

the traffic is going to be heading north off of I-84.   Not necessarily coming from Plainville. 

 So, I for one, support the variance only from that standpoint of the way the building is laid out 

and from a safety standpoint. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I personally think the safety; the traffic safety issue is the overriding factor. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, again, there is a lot of exposure on that street.  Especially all of the stores that 

are across the street with the grocery store, the Noodles place and a few others.  Smashburger, or 

whatever it’s called, is there.   So, there’s a lot of exposure coming off of there along with coming off of 

Airport Road, I believe.   It’s almost across from it.   So, you wouldn’t see the north sign.  You would only 

see the west side sign. 

 So, you know with that perspective and the safety being overriding, I would vote for approval. 

 Any other questions of the applicant? 

 MR. GWOREK:    Will this, the proposed sign, be the same as the north and the west side signs?  

Those are the exact same signs?  Is the one in the front and the east side the larger one?  Or are they all 

the same size. 

 MR. HARTMAN:  The one in the front --- well, I’ll let Josh ---- 

 MR. MULLBRADY:  When you say front, are you referencing the --- 

 MR. GWOREK:  The east side that is facing Aldi’s. 

 MR. MULLBRADY:  That’s the smaller of the sets.  That’s the smallest set we have right now. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: So, this one that you are showing, the 50-inch one with the Capital “C”.  That 

would be on what side of the building?  What side of the building would that be on? 

 MR. MULLBRADY:  Right now, on the north and the west.  The east has the 54-inch. 

 (Pause) 

 Am I saying that correctly? 

 As you are traveling up Queen, you are traveling north, correct? 

 VARIOUS VOICES:  Yes. 

 MR. MULLBRADY:  So, we are asking for a sign on the south elevation.  So, yes.  

 The north and the west currently have 60-inch letters.  The east has a 54-inch letter set right 

now. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Well, I don’t know that 6-inches makes a big different. 

 MR. HARTMAN:  Probably not. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Questions, Matt? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  No. 

 THE CHAIR:   Okay.   No other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you very much. 

 GENTLEMEN:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application?   Anyone speaking in 

favor? 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  I’ll speak in favor. 

 MR. PERILLO:  Thank you. 

 Good evening, commissioners.  Lou Perillo, Southington Economic Development.  Normally I 

very rarely come before you seeking a hardship for a franchise with signage especially when it has 

something like that.  It’s been quite some time, but you’ll see me a few times this evening. 

 In this particular case, I do agree with the traffic pattern and the hardship being safety for 

several reasons.  We have a high traffic count, one of the highest in town is on Queen Street, Exit 32.   

Over 30,000 cars a day.  It’s going to grow substantially. 

 When you see that green arrow coming through the signalization point, that’s where most of 

the traffic is intended.  Unfortunately, when you are coming from that area, everyone is --- the majority 

of the traffic is coming from, you can’t see the sign. 

 Fortunately, for the town, the Chick-Fil-A building was a very expensive buildout.  Not 

necessarily for financial consideration but for aesthetic purposes.  You see the balance with the signs 

around. 

 Additional considerations are the plaza to the north where the Outback Steakhouse is, 

unfortunately, they would not grant access easements.  So, from a traffic safety perspective, when you 

are travelling north, if you miss Chick-Fil-A, you could’ve pulled into the Outback and moved around.  

But they would not comply with access agreements until they have to come before planning & zoning 

again. 

 But this developer did.   If you recall, we had, I think there were five curb cuts and the developer 

(inaudible) to the signalization point and then the one in and one out.   So, we eliminated quite a few 

curb cuts there. 

 The other part of being or having a sign on the front door which would be west facing, from a 

safety perspective, if you look at the depth of the Outback plaza where Bob’s is and whatnot, people 

would be able to see the sign from there. 

 You’re going to see it from Aldi’s. 
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 There is going to be significant further development within the area so there is going to be an 

internal footprint for your consideration as well. 

 So, thank you for the consideration.  We are in support of this signage. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you.  Is there anyone else speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application?  Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 B. APPEAL #6305A, Application of Volpe & Sons Mobil Inc. for a modification of a previous 

special exception to include an additional property associated with a towing/repair business under 

Sections 11-03 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 806 South Main Street, property of Volpe & Sons Inc. 

in a CB zone. 

 THE CHAIR:   Will the applicant or their representative please state their name and address for 

the record, please? 

 Sev? 

 I don’t know if you fell asleep there for a second. 

 (Chuckles) 

 MR. BOVINO:   Good evening, Mr. Chairman and commission members.  My name is Sev Bovino, 

planner with Kratzert Jones & Associates representing the applicant.   

 The current operation is located at 806 South Main Street in Plantsville.  For orientation 

purpose, this is South Main Street and next door to this property is Volpe Garage and they own the 

property to the north.   There is an existing house and there is parking in the rear. 

 The plan is to remove the house and build a new building with a lower level.  It will be garage 

doors to accommodate the towing trucks. 

 The upstairs will be for office space to allow the employees to have a break room, bathrooms 

and other facilities. 

 This property is in a CB zone.   The expansion is proposed to be next door as I indicated at 796 

South Main Street. 

 The original approval was granted on February 14, 1984. 

 The request tonight is to modify that original approval to include 796 South Main Street.   Both 

properties are located in the CB zone and they are served by public water and sewer.   There will not be 

any repairs on this new or in the new building here.  Just for storage of the equipment.   They will be 

taken off the parking area from the current operation and moved down in back of this building. 

 The front of the building will look more like a house.   Hopefully, we will get a nice architectural 

rendering for that.   There’ll be parking in the back and there will not be any parking in the front. 

 If you have any questions at this time, I’ll be glad to answer them. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:   How many cars will be parked in the back? 

 MR. BOVINO:   It’s based on the regulation.  There is one row of parking back here. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: So now, if we gave a variance, then you’d still go to planning & zoning for site plan 

approval? 

 MR. BOVINO:  Yes.   

 (Undertone comments) 
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 We are proposing six parking spaces back there. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay.   And, the garage bays would be to the rear of the building. 

 MR. BOVINO:  The garage doors would be to the rear of the building.  You come in from --- you 

go down the driveway, turn right, and then you go into the garage bays. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay.   And, obviously, as I look at the site plan, there is no parking in front of the 

building. 

 MR. BOVINO:  No parking.   It’ll just be grass and a couple of trees. 

 THE CHAIR:   Now Sev, did you say that the vehicles that are currently parked in front of the 

current Volpe’s location will be moved to the rear?   Is that what you ---- 

 MR. BOVINO:  The towing trucks will be moved down at the bottom.   Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   Because now I think he has one across the street and then there is at least 

one or two in the front there. 

 MR. BOVINO:  Yes.  That’s all he has. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right.   Okay.   But the cars that are parked there now, on the right-hand side of the 

existing and on the left-hand side, those will remain there? 

 MR. BOVINO:   Those will remain because they have nothing to do with the towing operation. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, if we were to say no tow trucks in front of 800 as a condition of this? 

 MR. BOVINO:  I can check with my client.  But I probably think it would be appropriate. 

 THE CHAIR:  At least on a permanent basis.   If they tow a truck or car in, it’s going to be there. 

 MR. BOVINO:  Temporary.   But what you are requesting is --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  No permanent --- 

 MR. BOVINO:   --- no permanent --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  --- tow trucks in front. 

 MR. BOVINO:  No permanent parking in front of the current building, are you okay with that? 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  Yes.   All the parking is going to be parked, all the vehicles are at the back 

of the shop. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will there be any signage on the new location? 

 MR. BOVINO:  There is no proposed signage at this time.  If there is a sign, it would have to meet 

the zoning regulations. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right now, there is nothing planned. 
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 MR. PUGLIESE: This new building, and I don’t know if this is accurate or not, but it seems very 

close to the road.   Is that affected by this? 

 MR. BOVINO:  This is a CB zone.  You have a very --- the CB zone allows, I think zero setback.   It’s 

ten feet.   And, this building --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Pretty much what it is now on the old one. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  They wouldn’t get a building permit.  They’d have to come for a variance if they 

wanted to put a building closer. 

 And, we will make this subject to site plan approval, anyway. 

 MR. BOVINO:  It’s eleven feet.  The current is ten. 

 THE CHAIR:  I think this is a positive thing for the area. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, I just didn’t know if Sev could describe the topography a little bit 

just as it goes down in the back. 

 MR. BOVINO:  Yah.  The existing grade here --- and you are familiar with your drive north to 

south on South Main Street, there is a drop probably of about ten feet from here down to this driveway 

and that allows us to create a garage under the structure. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right. 

 MR. BOVINO:  And, that actually works like a walkout basement. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I think it is a positive. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah, considering the house that is there now. 

 THE CHAIR:   Joe, anything? 

 MR. LAPORTE:   Sounds like a good thing. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions of the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you, sir. 

 MR. BOVINO: Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone here speaking in favor of this application?   Anyone speaking in favor?  

Again? 

 MR. PERILLO:   I’ll be here for a little bit.   Lou Perillo, Southington Economic Development.   This 

is a great opportunity to get the tow trucks off.  The topography is there.   There is actually a hardship.  

There is an easement that prevents them from putting an addition on to their existing building.   When 

you look at the condition of the existing building that will be replaced. 

 They are a great family.  They do things right.   So, we are in support of this application. 
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 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone else speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application?   Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 C. APPEAL #6306A, Application of Crystal Bees LLC for a special exception to hold a 

temporary accessory use on industrially zoned property under Sections 2-01.A, 5-01.1.G & 15-05 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 240 Spring Street, property of Southmil Trust & Donald A. Millard Jr., Trustee in an I-

1 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:   Will the applicant please state their name and address for the record, please? 

 MS. BRAVE:   Carrie Brave, 364 Commonwealth Avenue, New Britain, CT.   I’m here with Donald 

Millard, the principle owner. 

 MR. MILLARD:  I’m Donald Millard.  I’m the principle owner of Crystal Bees and I am also the 

Trustee of the Trust that owns the property.   

 Carrie Brave is going to speak for Crystal Bees and I am just going to sit nearby in case I am 

needed so you don’t have to drag me back out of the audience. 

 MS. BRAVE:  So basically, one of the issues with the haunted attraction that we want to build 

with Evidence of Evil temporarily was I believe parking and safety.   So, I have with me a letter from 

Pilgrim Furniture allowing us to use their parking for the duration of the event.   

 And, I have further notes here. 

 (Passed around documentation) 

 So basically, the attraction itself will take about fourteen spots.   However, with the use of the 

Pilgrim Furniture parking lot, we hope that will be more than ample parking for the guests both visiting 

the business as well as our, as the attraction. 

 The attraction is basically located on Graham Place which is a side road leading past Crystal Bees 

into Pilgrim Furniture. 

 It will be entirely open air designed to meet the building and fire codes, low voltage wiring.   As I 

mentioned, the overflow parking spaces will be provided by Pilgrim Furniture. 

 Guests will be escorted to the attraction in groups no larger than ten from Crystal Bees.  So, they 

will never be walking on their own.   There is also a clear passage to Crystal Bee through the setback 

behind the lot between Pilgrim Furniture and Crystal Bees. 

 Evidence of Evil will provide a manned fire watch for the attraction.  The attraction will be 

equipped with a safety switch that will cut all the amusement, audio and sound and evacuation alarm.  A 

ten-pound fire extinguisher will be placed in every main section of the attraction and still will be 

properly trained on how to use each extinguisher. 

 The attraction will feature lighted emergency exit lanes on each side of the entire attraction.  

The attraction will be staffed by approximately 15 members and also a side note that we will be 

donating some of the proceeds to ST. Jude’s Children’s Hospital.   So, it is definitely something we are 

looking to help benefit the community, as well. 

 The owners of Evidence of Evil, who we worked with last year, Dave and Robert, both have years 

of experience working with the Haunted Graveyard at Lake Compounce as the general managers, so 
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they are definitely --- you know, they helped build it and they are well knowledgeable with the safety 

issues that come with this. 

 We are just asking you to reconsider the proposal for us to have the attraction. 

 That’s all I have. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Question for you. 

 MS. BRAVE:  Sure? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The dates would be September 28 & 29 and then October 5, 6, 12, 13, 14, 19, 20, 

21, 26, 28? 

 MS. BRAVE:  Correct.   So those are the days the attraction itself will be open and just the 

construction time before that. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, when would it be taken down? 

 MS. BRAVE:  Um, pretty much within a few weeks afterwards.  I’m not sure exactly how long it 

would take. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, if we said two weeks? 

 MS. BRAVE:  Yah, definitely within two weeks. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  What are the hours? 

 MS. BRAVE:  Um, I believe it’s 7:00 to 11:00. 

 THE CHAIR:  I notice in your application it says you would start construction in May? 

 MS. BRAVE:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  Why so long?  Why so long?  It’ll be sitting there for months. 

 MS. BRAVE:  Correct.  So, I am not the one physically building it.  That would be Dave and 

Robert.  So, I am not as sure as to what exactly it takes to build the haunted attraction.  But that is the 

proposed time that they gave to us. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  That just seems a little bit early, particularly if you can take it down in two weeks.  

You can probably put it up in ---- 

 MS. BRAVE:  Well, they are building it from scratch.  I’m not sure.   This is a new attraction.  I can 

get further information as to exactly what the building is. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Is there any type of security? 

 MS. BRAVE:  So, I mean, we actually have security on the weekends for Crystal Bees, public 

safety.  And, they all have, both Dave and Robert, as well as many of our employees have their security 

licenses, as well. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Now, the temporary structure, how close to the property line will that be? 
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 (Undertone comments) 

 (Pause) 

 MR. MILLARD:  We submitted five drawings. 

 MS. BRAVE:  I apologize. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  They are not scaled drawings. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah, they are not scaled drawings and they do no really show ---- 

 Now, the individuals that are building this, is there any way that they could come to a meeting 

and give more of an explanation of, you know, I understand it is being constructed out of plywood and 2 

by 4’s, but to sit there from May until --- I guess one concern I have is that it’s going to be there that long 

from a security standpoint.  I know you said there’d be security on the weekends, but you’ve got this 

wooden structure up against your building.  To me, that’s a concern. 

 And, I would like to perhaps talk to the guys that are building it. 

 MS. BRAVE:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, get more specifics.   Like the question that was asked, how close to the road, 

it’s what, Pilgrim Place it’s called? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I had a question for Dave.   Would it require a variance if it’s in the side yard in 

addition to a special exception? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chair, we typically wouldn’t for a temporary accessory structure since there 

is no footings.  It doesn’t have physical placement.   It’s something that we would consider movable 

similar to a handicapped ramp.   So, we did question that ourselves and we came to the consensus. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I just wanted to ask the question. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  For safety issues, they need to go to the building department? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Certainly.  It would be building and fire approval. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, so it would need both of those.    

 MR. LAVALLEE:  It would absolutely need a zoning permit which would trigger all the approvals, 

as well. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  We’d like to see them here.  I would like to know how long it is going to take to 

building.  I think from May to the end of September is a long time. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s my feeling. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, over the course of the summer it would be considered to be an attractive 

nuisance. 
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 MR. GWOREK:  This list from Evidence of Evil, LLC, I see the eleven items.  It says we would like 

to start erection of the temporary structure in mid-July, 2018.   

 MR. MILLARD:  That was my understanding. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Is it May or July? 

 MS. BRAVE:  It is July.  Yes. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay. 

 MR. MILLARD:  I think an earlier version said May and I was stunned myself.  And, I can commit 

to mid-July.   That --- this is basically built off site and just assembled on the premises.  They’re going to 

make --- not make the panels on the premises.  Those’ll be made off site and just have to be put 

together. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Now, when your store is closed, how would it be secured at night when nobody is 

at Crystal Bees.  Are the entrances going to be open?  It is a temporary structure.  What’re you going to 

do to keep people out of it when you are not open? 

 MS. BRAVE:  That would, I would definitely go back to the owners to decide that. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  That would be my concern is that the thing is there --- 

 MR. GWOREK:  Vandalism.   And, people getting stuck in --- 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  An attractive nuisance. 

 MR. GWOREK:  I’d rather see them come and meet with us. 

 THE CHAIR:  If we do that, we would continue the public hearing until our next meeting and 

maybe have the two individuals come.  You know, I think it is a great thing.  Don’t get us wrong.  But I 

think we just need a little more detail. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah, I mean, I like the concept, as well. 

 MR. MILLARD:  To try and move it forward, we are open many hours and we have employees on 

the premises many hours that we are not actually open.  Further, we have thirty-six surveillance 

cameras that surveil the whole property. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, those are good things.     They may be able to tell us well, this is what we are 

going to do to secure the entrances and exits.  As opposed to just an open door.  That you don’t know 

about. 

 THE CHAIR:   Can I have a motion to continue the public hearing? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, moved. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:   Second. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   We’ll continue the public hearing until the next meeting if that works for you 

or you can go --- is the next meeting okay?  That’ll be in two weeks. 
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 MS. BRAVE:   That’s fine.  

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay?  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:   Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application?   Speaking in favor? 

 (No response.) 

 Is there anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Okay, thank you. 
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 D. APPEAL #6307A, Application of Burma LLC for a 22’ front yard setback variance for an 

accessory structure under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 447 North Main Street, 

property of Burma LLC in a B zone. 

 THE CHAIR:   Will the applicant or his representative please state their name and address for the 

record, please? 

 MS. RIVERA:   Denise Rivera, 38 Jeannette Court in Plantsville. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  What can we do for you? 

 MS. RIVERA:  Well, um, I don’t have a separate set of plans, but I know we have handed them in.  

Steve Giudice had done up my prints at Harry Cole & Son. 

 What I’m asking for is a variance to a busy way to be built off the side of my building as such.  I 

can’t pull up the prints here.  I don’t know how to do that.  But --- 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I’ll help you. 

 MS. RIVERA:  That’d be great! 

 (Pause) 

 Okay.   So, this is obviously an older picture of the property.  Over in the front here, there has 

been since, you know, I have a deck that’s been approved.  We have a deck outside and I have a glass 

vestibule attached to the side of the building, actually the front, right here, facing the street. 

 So, what I want to do is I want to express my hardship because when I purchased this building I 

brought it up to par for the past four or maybe four and a half years.  It has been quite an 

accomplishment because I don’t really have a lot to work with on the outside.  I don’t really have 

property I can put things on.   I wanted to put things across the way over here (indicating).   I have 

probably two feet going towards Stop & Shop all the way down to the houses in the back is my property 

on the grass.  But I can’t build a gazebo or a nice sitting area over there because part of that property is 

Stop & Shop’s.   So, I may have to go through many other steps to get that approved. 

 The problem with my building here is that people have to walk from my parking lot all the way 

on the sidewalk and then come in the vestibule.  Which is great because I wanted that front entry.   The 

problem is that I’ve noticed we have a lot of kids that come in for birthday party events and I have 

elderly people that come in and when it snowed a lot this year, we had snow that accumulates a lot on 

these sidewalks.  And, even though I have people clean it up, there is really nowhere else to put the 

snow.  It all ends up along my fence. 

 I thought that if we built a gazebo right here (indicating) and opened up the fence that we have, 

they would come up --- I’d lose one parking spot.  They’d come up a little ramp area and I’d have a 

gazebo that is obviously covered on both sides as there is the river that runs underneath it, it would 

come up and we would have a walkway here that meets on to the deck.   

 They would open --- here? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  No.  To the left, towards the street.   Right there. 
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 MS. RIVERA:  Okay.   So, well this is the sidewalk here, isn’t it? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yes. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Okay.  So, this is the sidewalk and this is the riprap.   My deck is --- I see what 

you’re saying --- here.    

 So, my deck is here.  We’d have this extend right over the river.  The gazebo would be on, 

basically over the river.  And, they would exit out here through the fence.  So, people coming in would 

be able to come this way and then come right up on to the deck and enter right into the door.   Instead 

of going out by the street which is a little dangerous, I feel. 

 Again, I, there is really nowhere else I can make it easier accessible because the dance studio, 

during the week, runs over here.  Up this ramp.   Okay? 

 This whole area is my dance studio.  

 This area is the event hall. 

 So, there are two different businesses in here.   

 So, I do have handicapped accessibility coming up this ramp.    And, then there is a ramp inside 

my place and you go all the way down the hall and there is a ramp to get inside the event room. 

 So, I do have handicapped accessibility, which is great.  It is just so long for them to get in.   And, 

I just figured if I could have handicapped accessibility a little sooner in the event hall where people are 

coming, because they’re really not coming to the dance studio.   When they come to an event they’re 

coming to the event hall.           

 So instead of me saying, okay, let’s go up the Center Stage doors and have them come through 

the back way, yes it works but I would really love to have it look safer and also professional having them 

come through the business that they’re coming to. 

 And, again, the kids and everybody coming along the street, is a little bit of a concern for me, 

and a liability as well. 

 So, I’m hoping you guys would consider that for me. 

 It would also improve the appearance of the whole building, as well.   I’m trying to work hard 

making the place look really beautiful. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is that it? 

 MS. RIVERA:   Yah, that’s it. 

 THE CHAIR:   Okay, thank you. 

 Questions of the applicant? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:    So, as I understand it, the gazebo is going to be more of a feature that’s just an 

attractive feature rather than --- it’s not something that you are going to be doing anything but walking 

or sitting down in but --- 
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 MS. RIVERA:   Exactly.   It is really a walk thru.  But it acts as a safety feature and of course, it’s 

going to be open on the entrance and open on the exit going up.   Like if you are looking here, so 

obviously, there is going to be an entrance on this side of the gazebo and then you walk through it and 

the entrance, the exit is on this side on to my deck.   

 So, when you are on it, there is going to be railings on both sides, of course.   When you come 

off of it, you are back on the ground. 

 So, it will be safe. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:   So, it is more or less a walkway for safety. 

 MS. RIVERA:   Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And the gazebo adds an attractive feature to the walkway. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Absolutely.  I mean, I couldn’t really just do a bridge because I just felt a bridge 

wasn’t as safe.  The gazebo is like a solid structure, a little bit bigger.    A bridge kind of scares me 

because it’s a lot smaller, the railings aren’t as high.    This would be built, you know, structurally safe 

also taking into consideration the river runs under it. 

 Again, it would add some beauty and more safety when people’re going toward the street. 

 That sidewalk, I think, is only three feet wide.  I don’t even think it is a standard size walk.  It’s 

not very wide at all.   I don’t know if you have every passed it, and really recognized it, but it is not wide 

at all.   It’s not a normal size.   

 So, with snow and any kind of debris, as much as we try to clean it, the plows are coming by, you 

know, daily.   The snow has nowhere else to do.  It’s against my fence.   What happens is it comes out 

halfway on the sidewalk.  We keep trying to clean it and then people that come down are near the 

street more, you know, because the snow is there. 

 So as much as we have it cleaned, um, you know.  So, it is not really to my liking.  I think the 

gazebo would be really awesome if I’m able to do that. 

 MR. GWOREK:   Is the gazebo anchored to the hill, the sides of the river, or is it just like 

freestanding on the bridge? 

 MS. RIVERA:  There would be fittings.  I think there is four fittings underneath the gazebo.   So, it 

would be --- when I had the structure built for the deck, that had footings.  So, it would be actually 

higher than my deck is, even.   Probably about six inches, I believe. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yah, It’s a span.  It’s just like a typical bridge abutment.  Probably have to 

reinforce the (inaudible) with the two I beam across it. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Our commission is only speaking to the variance issue.  If there were any required 

wetlands permits that is beyond the scope of our commission. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:   Correct.   There would be wetlands, floodplain filling and then planning & 

zoning for site plan. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right.  So, we’re not signing off for them if we approve this. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  No. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  They still have to do that. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Would we have to worry about, since it seems to be fourteen feet high and 

fourteen feet wide, sightline issues coming in and out of that parking lot. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Not at all. 

 MR. GWOREK: No? 

 MS. RIVERA:  Not at all.   I’ve actually practiced and it is like when you are at the end of the 

driveway, the gazebo is like behind you.   It’s not in sight. 

 And, because the road kind of goes off on a diagonal that way, the gazebo --- 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  If you could point to that. 

 MS. RIVERA:  Like, right here, the road kind of comes down on a diagonal.   When you are pulling 

out of the parking lot right here, the gazebo is going to be like setback over here.  And, you are parked 

over here with the car.  You totally have clearance.    I even have a big street sign right here.   And, I can 

still see, you know, some of the traffic here coming down and the gazebo would be setback. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, specifically on the variance, what’re we looking for in a variance, Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:   It’s twenty ---- 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s eighteen feet from the gazebo to the property line. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  It’s a forty-foot setback. 

 THE CHAIR:   It’s a forty foot? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  And, it is a twenty-two-foot variance. 

 THE CHAIR:  But even the building is not within the setback. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Correct.   And, then recently there was a variance for the entrance. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right.   With the front end.   With the patio. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The hardship essentially is the entrance and exit way over the water. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, the state highway. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, it would be eighteen feet from the street, the closest point. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   Questions?    
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 Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you very much. 

 MS. RIVERA:   Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone here speaking in favor of this application?   Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 

7:57 o’clock, p.m. 
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NEW BUSINESS: 

 A. APPEAL #6304A, Application of Anchor Sign, Inc/Callie Robertson seeking a variance to 

allow more than three attached signs as well as an increase in allowed square footage of sign area under 

Sections 13-05.C.1 and 3 and 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 801 Queen Street, (Chick-Fil-A) property 

of East Queen, LLC in a B zone. 

 Mr. Gworek made a motion to approve appeal #6304A.  Mr. LaPorte seconded.    

 Mr. O’Keefe pointed out from his perspective, I can understand the hardship as it relates to 

traffic coming north and south.  I really don’t like the idea of a sign on four sides of a building and that’s 

a real struggle for me.   I think the thing that gets it over the top, if there is a way to do that, is the 

unique design of the sign, itself.  While the sign is sixty inches high, it’s just the lettering on the building.  

So, I think, but for that, I’d have a real problem with this. 

 Mr. Pugliese personally felt the traffic and safety issue is the most important thing for this 

application.   The secondary issue that I think works in favor of it is the building itself is uniquely situated 

and is in a tough spot related to the other buildings in the area and the traffic flow.    

 Mr. LaPorte said he liked the signage the way it is.   Nothing in the back of it. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 B. APPEAL #6305A, Application of Volpe & Sons Mobil Inc. for a modification of a previous 

special exception to include an additional property associated with a towing/repair business under 

Sections 11-03 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 806 South Main Street, property of Volpe & Sons Inc. 

in a CB zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6305A with conditions. 

 - That the garage doors be located in the back. 

 - No parking in the front. 

 - There be no permanent parking of tow trucks on the adjacent property at 806 South 

Main Street. 

 - It is subject to planning & zoning site plan approval as it would be anyway. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. LaPorte felt it would add to the property down there as they said they were going to make it 

like a house.   The frontage. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said when you look at this and you look at the property next door, it’s going to 

improve the property next door because you are not going to have tow trucks in front of the next door 

and it will certainly improve this site because you have a dilapidated building there.   And, I think you are 

very fortunate that you’ve got the topography that you do because it’s probably the only way you could 

actually get a tow truck in a building that looks like a house because you’re coming in from the rear.   It 

is somewhat unique and fortunate setup. 

 The address of the existing is:  806. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 C. APPEAL #6306A, Application of Crystal Bees LLC for a special exception to hold a 

temporary accessory use on industrially zoned property under Sections 2-01.A, 5-01.1.G & 15-05 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 240 Spring Street, property of Southmil Trust & Donald A. Millard Jr., Trustee in an I-

1 zone. 

 Public hearing continued to the next meeting. 
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 D. APPEAL #6307A, Application of Burma LLC for a 22’ front yard setback variance for an 

accessory structure under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 447 North Main Street, 

property of Burma LLC in a B zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6307A.   Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe noted clearly it is a variance because there is construction in the front of the 

building but it is not construction of improvements for the sake of occupying the space.  It’s a walkway 

for safety purposes.  I think the gazebo adds to the safety purpose as well as the aesthetics.   So, for that 

reason, I don’t have a problem with it. 

 The Chair added the building is really nonconforming as far as the setback goes.   So, this isn’t 

really excessive to that nonconformance, already. 

 Mr. O’Keefe added there is an issue with access to the building.  The only access right now is 

really walking along the state highway because of the riprap and because of the river and I think this 

alleviates walking too close to the highway.  So, for safety purposes. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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7. MISCELLANEOUS/OLD BUSINESS/NEW BUSINESS 

 Mr. Lavallee advised there are five appeals next time with the tabled item. 

 

8. ADJOURNMENT 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to adjourn.   Mr. Pugliese seconded.   Motion passed unanimously 

on a voice vote. 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 8:03 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

   Robert Y. Salka, Chair                         

   Zoning Board of Appeals 


